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February 9, 2018
The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:
This letter transmits an ordinance for Council approval of the September 2018 Public Transportation Service Changes for King County. This ordinance seeks approval of a number of changes to the Metro Transit system, including service additions to meet target service levels identified by the Metro 2016 System Evaluation Report and revisions to routes that serve I-90 due to Sound Transit East Link construction and the resulting closure of the Rainier Freeway Station and D2 roadway in September 2018.
All proposed changes are consistent with the plans that were outlined in Metro’s 2017-2018 adopted budget; with the Strategic Plan for Public Transportation 2011-2021; and with the King County Metro Service Guidelines. Metro uses the Service Guidelines, adopted by Council in 2011 and updated in 2015, to evaluate, design and modify transit services to meet changing needs and to deliver efficient, high-quality service. By focusing on corridor productivity, social equity, and geographic value, the Service Guidelines help Metro make sure that its decision-making and recommendations to policy makers are objective, transparent, as equitable as possible, and aligned with the region’s goals for public transportation. 
These proposed changes also further the goals of the Strategic Climate Action Plan by increasing the availability of frequent, efficient transit, giving residents reason to choose transit more often, thereby reducing emissions from privately owned vehicles. The service expansion elements included in the ordinance provide more options for people to use transit, and Rainier Freeway Station closure supports East Link construction and the ongoing growth of the regional transit network throughout King County. 
Target Service Level Improvements
The 2017-2018 King County budget funds additional hours on twenty-one routes on corridors identified as underserved in the King County Metro 2016 System Evaluation Report, based on target service levels outlined in Metro’s Service Guidelines. Metro has implemented two of three phases of these added hours already, in September 2017 and March 2018. The proposed ordinance includes adds to three routes as part of the third and final phase of these service adds. The ordinance adds more service connecting Bellevue, Newcastle, and Renton during weekday peak periods, nights, and Sundays on Route 240. The ordinance also adds more peak period service connecting Seatttle and Shoreline on Route 373, and deletes peak period trips on Route 73 that would be redundant service to the expanded Route 373. Metro also plans to make administrative service adds in September on Routes 5, 31, 150, 180, 181, 245, 345 and the F Line that will complement the aforementioned service changes.
I-90/Rainier Avenue Freeway Station Closure
The proposed ordinance would revise routes that currently serve the Rainier Avenue Freeway Station on I-90 in Seattle. The Freeway Station and the D2 HOV roadway between I-90 and 5th Avenue will permanently close in September 2018 due to the construction of Sound Transit East Link Light Rail and the future Judkins Park Station. All routes that serve the Freeway Station will be rerouted off of the D2 roadway, which will no longer be accessible.  The majority of those routes (111, 114, 212 (peak direction trips), 214, 216, 218, and 219) will stay on the I-90 mainline and enter and exit the freeway via 4th Avenue South. There will not be a replacement stop within half a mile of the current Rainier Freeway Station.

Metro also plans to make related administrative service changes on routes 212 and 217.  Metro will revise routes 212 (reverse peak direction trips) and 217 to enter and exit I-90 at Rainier Avenue, providing a replacement stop on Rainier Avenue at Charles St. (northbound) and Rainier Avenue at Norman St. (southbound). The replacement stop is within half a mile of the current Freeway Station. This is being done in order to ensure that morning commuters residing near Rainier Avenue can get to the Eastside without having to travel downtown first.
Equity and USDOT Title VI

In accordance with U.S. Department of Transportation (USDOT) Title VI regulations (49 CFR Part 21) and King County Code and policy, Metro prepared and considered the “September 2018 Public Transportation Service Changes Title VI Service Equity Analysis,” enclosed with this transmittal. In addition to ensuring compliance with USDOT Title VI regulations, this analysis helps ensure consistency with King County’s goals as articulated in the County’s Equity and Social Justice Strategic Plan 2016-2022. Identifying the relative impacts of proposed changes to low-income and minority communities is an important step in applying the “fair and just” principle as stated in the King County Strategic Plan 2010-2014 and providing for for equal access to opportunities for all as outlined in the 2015 King County Strategic Plan Update.
Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance to approve the September 2018 Public Transportation Service Changes. If you have any questions, please contact Bill Bryant, Managing Director of Service Development, King County Metro Transit Division, at 
206-477-6456, or bill.bryant@kingcounty.gov.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Grant Lahmann, Chief of Staff to Chair McDermott

  Jeff Muhm, Director of Council Initiatives
  Melani Pedroza, Clerk of the Council

Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget


Rob Gannon, General Manager, Metro Transit Division, DOT


Christina O’Claire, Assistant General Manager, Metro Transit Division, DOT

Bill Bryant, Managing Director, Service Development, Metro Transit Division, DOT


Katie Chalmers, Supervisor, Service Planning, Metro Transit Division, DOT
